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The ALA Executive Board met in Conference Rooms 17/18 of the Marriott Rivercenter Hotel in San Antonio, Texas, from January 20-25, 2006.

PRESENT:  President Michael Gorman; President-elect Leslie Burger; Treasurer Teri Switzer; Immediate Past-President Carol Brey-Casiano; ALA Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels; Executive Board members: Francis Buckley, Michael Golrick, Janet Swan Hill, Nann Blaine Hilyard, Terri Kirk, June Pinnell-Stephens, James Rettig, and Patricia Smith.  

The agenda (EBD #9.2.1) is attached as Exhibit 1.  The vote tally, EBD #1.10, is attached as Exhibit 2.

Session One

The Board convened at 8:30 AM on Friday, January 20, 2006 with President Michael Gorman presiding.  President Gorman opened the meeting with a moment of silence in memory of Gerald Hodges, ALA Associate Executive Director for Communications and Marketing, who passed away on January 10, 2006.

Procedural/Consent Items

The Executive Board 

By Consent, voted to approve the agenda for the 2006 Midwinter ALA Executive Board meeting. (EBD #9.2.1, Exhibit 1)

By Consent, confirmed the conference call vote taken on December 15, 2005 to approve the proposed charge for the ALA/AAP Joint Committee, as amended, and to refer to COO for Council action at the 2006 Midwinter Meeting. (EBD #1.9, Exhibit 3)

By Consent, accepted the following reports:  President’s Report (EBD #7.2, Exhibit 4); President-elect’s Report (EBD #7.3, Exhibit 5); Executive Director’s Report (EBD #12.13, Exhibit 6); Office for Research & Statistics Report (EBD #12.12, Exhibit 7); Campaign for America’s Libraries Report (EBD #12.14, Exhibit 8); Media/Public Awareness Report (EBD #12.15, Exhibit 9); Advocacy Report (EBD #12.16, Exhibit 10); COPE Update (EBD #12.20, Exhibit 11). Consent Agenda
Approval of Fall Meeting Minutes

The Executive Board 

Voted to approve the 2005 Fall Executive Board Meeting minutes, as amended (EBD #2.1 rev., Exhibit 12).  Approval of Fall Meeting Minutes

Executive Committee Report
President Gorman reported that the Executive Committee of the Executive Board met on Thursday, January 19, 2006 to review and finalize the agenda for the ALA Executive Board and ALA-APA Board of Directors meetings.  He also reported that the Executive Committee discussed the agenda for the January 22, 2006 ALA Division Presidents’ Breakfast as well as the dues increase resolution that would be presented to ALA Council at this Midwinter Meeting and the process for placing this item on the 2006 spring ballot, assuming Council’s approval.

Beta Phi Mu/ALA Business Plan – EBD #12.17 (Exhibit 13)

Herman L. Totten, Chair, ALA/Beta Phi Mu Task Force, and Arthur A. Young, a task force member, presented the business plan for the ALA/Beta Phi Mu Distinguished Lecturers Series.  Mr. Young was standing in for Wayne Weigand, Executive Director, Beta Phi Mu.  The Distinguished Lecturers Series is designed to raise money to support ALA and Beta Phi Mu scholarships.  This project was presented to and approved in concept by the ALA Executive Board at the 2005 Midwinter Meeting.

Mr. Totten explained that the pool of lecturers would go beyond the conventional LIS world to include experts in a wide range of subjects that will have relevance to the library community.

On a motion by Carol Brey-Casiano, seconded by Michael Golrick, the Executive Board 

Voted to approve the proposed ALA-Beta Phi Mu Distinguished Lecturers Project, pending final legal review of a Memorandum of Understanding, and refer the establishment of the ALA-Beta Phi Mu Distinguished Lecturers Project Joint Steering Committee to the ALA Committee on Organization (COO) for recommendation to the ALA Council. Beta Phi Mu Lecturers 

Programmatic Priorities – EBD #12.23rev. (Exhibit 14)

President-elect Leslie Burger spoke on behalf of the Executive Board ad hoc committee (Leslie Burger, Immediate Past President Carol Brey-Casiano, and Board Member James Rettig) that was formed to review the list of programmatic priorities that is presented to ALA Council annually.  At the 2005 Fall Executive Board meeting, the Board agreed that the list of programmatic priorities that had been in place for the past five years should be modified to bring them into alignment with the ALA Ahead to 2010 Strategic Plan.

Ms. Burger presented the committee’s modified list of programmatic priorities and explained the rationale behind some of the changes that were made to the original list.  On a motion by Leslie Burger, seconded by Carol Brey-Casiano, the Executive Board

Voted to recommend the following programmatic priorities in line with the ALA Ahead to 2010 strategic plan:

· Diversity

· Equitable Access to Information and Library Services 

· Education and Lifelong Learning

· Intellectual Freedom

· Advocacy for Libraries and the Profession

· Literacy

· Organizational Excellence
Programmatic Priorities as Amended

Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels reminded the Board that under ALA Bylaws, ALA Council must approve the Association’s objectives as part of the budget process each year.  The programmatic priorities represent ALA’s objectives.  This modified list of programmatic priorities will be presented to ALA Council at this Midwinter Meeting for approval.

Washington Office Report – EBD #12.18 (Exhibit 15), EBD #12.27 (Exhibit 16), and EBD #12.25 (Exhibit 17)

Emily Sheketoff, ALA Associate Executive Director, Washington Office, provided a written report and highlighted the following activities that have taken place since issuing that report:

· January 25, 2006 is “National Call-In Day for the PATRIOT Act.”  Individuals are encouraged to call their senators and representatives and ask them to support the Senate version of the PATRIOT Act reauthorization.  Councilors will have an opportunity to call in at a designated time during ALA Council session III at this Midwinter Meeting.

· The week of March 12, 2006 is designated “National Sunshine Week: Are We Safer in the Dark?” during which activities will take place around the nation focusing on open government and secrecy.

· The Washington Office is monitoring the reopening of the Telecom Act and its impact on E-Rate legislation.

· Miriam Nisbet, Legislative Counsel at the Washington Office, is participating in a study group created by the Library of Congress to discuss possible ways to amend Section 108 of the Copyright Act.  This section of the Act permits libraries and archives to make certain uses of copyrighted materials in order to serve the public and ensure the availability of works over time.  The current provisions do not adequately address many of the issues unique to digital media.  The Office of Government Relations is sponsoring two public roundtables in March 2006 that will provide opportunities for interested parties to offer suggestions and comments regarding revisions to Section 108 (EBD #12.27, Exhibit 16).

· The Washington Office is investigating the possibility of putting together a copyright education course for middle school students.  Washington Office staff are working with PBS and a number of other groups, as well as the MacArthur Foundation, on this project.

· The Washington Office has reactivated the Copyright Advisory Network, which is an online bulletin board for librarians to discuss copyright concerns.  This can be found at www.librarynetwork.net. 

· The Office for Information Technology Policy (OITP) has produced a brief entitled “The Google Library Project: The Copyright Debate” (EBD #12.25, Exhibit 17), written by intellectual property attorney Jonathan Brand.

Ms. Sheketoff also discussed appropriations for library legislation and potential strategies for combating the “65 Percent Solution” as currently defined to exclude school libraries.

Development Office Report – EBD #6.1 and EBD #6.2 (Exhibits 18 and 19)

Keith Fiels introduced Joan Claffey, the new director of the ALA Development Office.  The written Development Office Report (EBD #6.1, Exhibit 18) had been sent to the Board members prior to the meeting and they had no questions or comments on the report.

Consultant Patricia Martin joined Mr. Fiels and Ms. Claffey to present a proposal for seeking potential partners, sponsors, and donors from a pool of socially responsible prospects (EBD #6.2, Exhibit 19).  This pool of prospects was gleaned from lists of companies that had been identified by socially responsible mutual funds as meeting certain criteria.  The concept for the this process was presented to the Executive Board at their 2005 Fall Meeting; the implication being that since ALA invests in socially responsible mutual funds, these companies would have the same values as ALA.  During a conference call in early January 2006, the Development Office presented a list of 162 companies selected from the Domini and TIAA CREF portfolios of socially responsible companies to the Executive Board Committee on Partnerships and Sponsorships. This list would serve as an initial set of prospects.  The Board was now being asked to approve the use of this list of prospects to gain support for ALA’s mission.

In discussion, the Board reviewed the procedure for approving potential partners/donors and the appeal process if a particular company does not meet the criteria.

On the recommendation of the Partnerships and Sponsorships Committee, the Executive Board 

Voted to approve the list of companies from the Domini and TIAA-CREF portfolios of “socially responsible” companies as presented in 2005-2006 EBD #6.2 as an initial pool from which to prospect for corporate partners, sponsors and donors.  Socially Responsible Prospects

Honorary Membership Procedure – EBD #11.0 rev. (Exhibit 20)

A study group of the Executive Board (James Rettig and Janet Swan Hill) presented a revised procedure for announcing Honorary Member candidates.  The study group was formed at the 2005 Spring Executive Board meeting in response to issues that arose during the 2005 Midwinter Meeting when one of the Board’s nominees for Honorary Membership was challenged by a Councilor. At the 2005 Annual Conference, the study group recommended revising the procedure for announcing honorary member candidates (2005-06 CBD #1).  At that meeting, and in subsequent discussions, the Executive Board continued to review and refine the proposed new procedure. 

James Rettig brought forth a motion, seconded by Teri Switzer, to adopt the revised procedure for announcing Honorary Member candidates as outlined in 2005-2006 EBD #11.0. 
Keith Fiels addressed the motion and reintroduced amendments to the procedure that had been discussed by the Executive Board via conference call on January 6, 2006.  After some discussion on clarification of wording, the Executive Board 

Voted to adopt the revised procedure for announcing Honorary Member candidates as outlined in 2005-2006 EBD #11.0 as amended.  Honorary Membership as Amended
Under the new procedure, the names of the Executive Board’s nominees for Honorary Membership, along with supporting documentation, will be released to Council two weeks prior to the start of the Midwinter Meeting.  Councilors will have the opportunity to send additional information related to the nomination(s) to the Director of the Office of ALA Governance.  Staff will research any new information and present their findings to the Executive Board at the first Board session at the ALA Midwinter Meeting.  The Executive Board will determine at that time whether to reconsider the nomination.

Board Effectiveness
President-elect Carol Brey-Casiano commented on the Board’s performance during this meeting.

The Board adjourned at 10:30 AM to meet in Executive Session.

Session Two

The Board convened at 1:30 PM on Monday, January 23, 2006 with President Michael Gorman presiding.

PRESENT:  President Michael Gorman; President-elect Leslie Burger; Treasurer Teri Switzer; Immediate Past-President Carol Brey-Casiano; ALA Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels; Executive Board members: Francis Buckley, Michael Golrick, Janet Swan Hill, Nann Blaine Hilyard, Terri Kirk, June Pinnell-Stephens, James Rettig, and Patricia Smith.  

The agenda (EBD #9.2.2) is attached as Exhibit 21.  

Endowment Trustees Report – EBD #13.1 (Exhibit 22)

Senior Trustee Rick Schwieterman and Trustee Robert Newlen provided an update of ALA’s investment portfolio, its managers, and their performance.

Cultural Communities Fund – EBD #8.1 (Exhibit 23)

George Needham, a member of the ALA Public and Cultural Programs Advisory Committee (PCPAC), addressed the Board on behalf of Committee chair Deborah Jacobs.  Although this item was not on the Board’s agenda, the Committee wished to advise the Board of a shortfall in FY05 fundraising toward a six-year National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH) Challenge Grant in the amount of $350,000 that was awarded to ALA in 2003.  This grant requires ALA to meet certain fundraising goals in each year until 2008 for a total of $1,000,000 in funds raised.  As each year’s goal is met, NEH will release a percentage of its 3-to-1 matching commitment.  However, if ALA fails to meet its goal in any given year, no NEH money will be released for that year.  The required 2005 fundraising goal was not met, so no NEH money (approximately $30,000) was received in 2005.  If ALA fails to meet the FY2006 goal of $140,000, the entire $350,000 grant will be lost. 

PCPAC presented three requests for the Board’s consideration in order to meet the FY06 fundraising goal and the remaining goals of the Challenge Grant:

1) 
Formal approval designating the Cultural Communities Fund a fundraising priority for ALA and its Development Office during the term of the NEH grant.

2) 
Development of a corresponding fundraising plan to meet annual campaign goals.

3) 
Formal approval allocating unrestricted gifts to ALA to the Cultural Communities Fund (CCF) endowment (unrestricted funds received FY02 through FY08 are eligible) to help fill any gap each year.

Keith Fiels explained that the Cultural Communities Fund is ALA’s only endowment priority at the present time, so request #1 has been fulfilled.  He noted that ALA’s Development Office Director, Joan Claffey, will be working on an updated development plan that will more accurately reflect and meet ALA’s fundraising targets. The Board agreed to defer making a decision on requests #2 and #3 until their January 25, 2006 meeting at this conference.

Report Out of Executive Session 

President Michael Gorman reported on actions taken during the Executive Session on January 20, 2006:

· The venue for the 2011 Midwinter Meeting was changed from Chicago to San Diego.

· A second Midwinter Meeting site change was discussed, subject to finalization of contracts and ALA chapter agreement.

· Three names will be forwarded to the Public Printer for recommendation for appointment to the U.S. Depository Library Council.

On a motion by Michael Golrick, seconded by Francis Buckley, the Executive Board

Voted to ask the ALA Executive Director to request that the Government Documents Round Table (GODORT) solicit broadly across the Association for recommended appointments to the Depository Library Council.  This request comes without any adverse comment on the names submitted at this 2006 Midwinter Meeting.  Depository Library Council
Auditor’s Report – EBD #4.10 (Exhibit 24)

Kenneth R. Herlin and Maria Stephans of Ernst & Young presented the results of the FY2005 audit of ALA’s consolidated financial statements.  The Board was asked to approve the audit.

Ms. Stephans reviewed the consolidated financial statements, dated December 9, 2005, which reflect an “unqualified/clean opinion.”  She highlighted the following items from the report:

· The purchase of the Washington Office property played a key role in the various asset increases as well as the issuance of long-term debt reflected in the report.

· The timing of two divisional conferences plays a role in annual fluctuations in the area of revenue resulting from meetings and conferences.  

· Net assets increased a total of $3.4 million over the previous year.

Gregory Calloway, Associate Executive Director Finance, pointed out the section of the financial statements that reflect the retirement of the CIPA and CDA loans that was approved by the Board at their 2005 Fall meeting.  He also noted that there is $55,000 remaining on the loan for the ALA-APA.  

Mr. Calloway commented on the strength of ALA’s one-to-five asset-to-liability ratio, which indicates that the Association has sufficient current assets to pay off its debts if something catastrophic were to occur.

On the recommendation of the Finance and Audit Committee (F&A), the Executive Board

Voted to accept the audit as revised and presented by Ernst & Young.  Audit Acceptance

School Libraries Task Force Report – EBD #8.0, Exhibit 25

Barbara Stripling, Chair of the ALA School Libraries Task Force, presented an interim report of the Task Force’s findings.  The Task Force was formed at the 2005 Spring Executive Board meeting to

· Provide an overall assessment of the current state of school library services in America, based on existing data,

· Identify the most critical issues and trends affecting school libraries and school library media specialists today,

· Evaluate various options for responding to threats and/or reversing erosion in school library services nationwide,

· Make recommendations regarding practical strategies that the Association can undertake to prevent further erosion of school library services in America and to assist in the restoration of services where they have been reduced or eliminated.

Ms. Stripling first provided some background and context relating to school library issues and discussed preliminary findings of the task force.  She then presented three recommendations for Executive Board action:

1)  Implement a study of state policies concerning the classification of school librarians and the use of National Center for Education Statistics (NCES) definitions for local reporting of finances and budget.


The Board agreed to ask Keith Fiels to investigate the feasibility of undertaking this type of study.

2)
Allocate up to $2,500 to conduct a Delphi study to build a consensus around the priority ranking of school library issues and recommended actions for the ALA.  The study will be conducted by a graduate student under the auspices of Dr. Kathy Latrobe of Oklahoma University.


Keith Fiels recommended using money from ALA’s contingency fund for this Delphi study.

3)
Defer the final report of the Task Force to the 2006 ALA Annual Conference to give the Task Force time to complete and analyze the Delphi study results.

On a motion by Terri Kirk, seconded by Michael Golrick, the Executive Board

Voted to allocate $2,500 to fund a Delphi Study to build consensus on the priority ranking of school library issues and recommend actions for ALA, and that the ALA School Libraries Task Force deliver its final report to the ALA Executive Board at the 2006 ALA Annual Conference.  EBD #8.0

Digitization and Copyright Issues – EBD #12.26, Exhibit 26

Sherrie Schmidt, Chair, ALA Office for Information Technology Policy (OITP) Advisory Committee and Rick Weingarten, Director, OITP, reported on a conference that OITP is organizing to take place in Chicago April 7-9, 2006.  The intent of the conference is to bring a group of approximately 40 individuals together to develop a policy statement on libraries and mass digitization.  The group will include representatives from ALA divisions and approximately 12 other organizations representing libraries, museums, historical societies, and the like.

Liaison Reports
Board members reported on liaison visits held to date at this conference.

June Pinnell-Stephens visited with the Awards Committee; American Libraries Advisory Committee; and the Committee for Rural, Native, and Tribal Libraries of All Kinds.

James Rettig met with the Publishing Committee; Library Instruction Round Table (LIRT); Membership Committee; and the Website Advisory Committee.

Janet Swan Hill attended meetings of the Policy Monitoring Committee; Library & Information Technology Association (LITA) Executive Board; the Committee on Education; and the Association for Library Collections and Technical Services (ALCTS).

Keith Fiels also had some liaison visits with the Exhibits Round Table (ERT) and the Socially Responsible Round Table (SRRT).

Much of the discussion during these liaison visits focused on the proposed dues increase and the 2006 ALA Annual Conference in New Orleans.

The Executive Board adjourned at 3:40 PM to move into Executive Session.

Session Three
The Board convened at 1:00 PM on Wednesday, January 25, 2006 with President Michael Gorman presiding.

PRESENT:  President Michael Gorman; President-elect Leslie Burger; Treasurer Teri Switzer; Immediate Past-President Carol Brey-Casiano; ALA Executive Director Keith Michael Fiels; Executive Board members: Michael Golrick, Janet Swan Hill, Nann Blaine Hilyard, Terri Kirk, June Pinnell-Stephens, James Rettig, and Patricia Smith.  Executive Board member Francis Buckley was absent from this session.

The agenda (EBD #9.2.3) is attached as Exhibit 27.

President Gorman congratulated Board Member Terri Kirk on her reelection to a three-year term on the Executive Board, 2006-2009.

Report Out of Executive Session
President Gorman reported on actions taken during the Executive Session on Monday, January 23, 2006:

· ALA’s legal counsel Paula Goedert reported on legal matters of interest to the Board.

· The Board voted to accept ALA President-elect Leslie Burger’s recommended appointments to the ALA Standing Committees. Committee Appointments
· The Board voted to join the amicus brief re: eBay v. MercExchange.  Amicus
Budget Analysis and Review Committee (BARC) Report – EBD #3.3, Exhibit 28

Patricia (Patty) Wong, Chair, BARC, presented highlights from the committee’s meetings during this Midwinter Meeting.

· BARC endorsed a recommendation from the ALA Scholarship Committee as proposed by ProQuest, the primary sponsor of the ALA Scholarship Bash, that all or a portion of the proceeds of the 2006 Bash in New Orleans go to hurricane relief to assist victims of Hurricane Katrina which damaged large portions of New Orleans in August 2005.  BARC directed Deidre Ross, Director, ALA Conference Services, to work with the Scholarship Committee to ensure that the full allocation of funds required for scholarship funding be derived from the Scholarship Bash and that any remaining proceeds (estimated at $40,000) go to hurricane relief.

· BARC recommended that $25,000 be allocated toward an architectural feasibility study to review the appropriateness and buildout/structural needs of property in Middletown, CT, to be used for the possible relocation of the CHOICE office.

· BARC recommended that ALA conduct a graduated dues study in the future.

· BARC recommended that ALA management develop proposals to fund research and development in ALA’s traditional revenue-generating activities, including Conference Services, Publishing, and Membership, and that research and development funding be integrated into future budget cycles. 

· BARC discussed the ALA Council action to add two members to the composition of BARC.  BARC recommended maximizing existing opportunities to make ALA finances more transparent throughout the Association.  

The Executive Board discussed the possibility of using the 2006 Fall Concurrent Meeting with the division leaders as a forum for a discussion of divisions’ concerns.

The Executive Board discussed the current value of the Planning and Budget Assembly (PBA) and ways to make participation more meaningful for divisions and other units.  They also noted the low attendance at this Midwinter Meeting at the PBA as well as at the Financial Planning Seminar, which has been renamed “ALA Finances 101.”  The Board asked BARC to explore some alternative mechanisms for strengthening the PBA and present some proposals to the Board at the 2006 Spring Executive Board Meeting.  They also asked BARC to consider renaming the Financial Planning Seminar/ALA Finances 101 to more accurately reflect the subject matter of this session.

Ms. Wong noted that she is developing a BARC communication plan that will be presented to the Board at a future meeting.

Ms. Wong reported on the activities of the PBA at this Midwinter Meeting and directed the Board to a list of possible revenue generating activities contained in EBD #3.3.  The attendees at the PBA developed this list collectively.

Conference Services Report – EBD #12.24, Exhibit 29

Deidre Ross, Director, ALA Conference Services, provided a summary of attendance and exhibits at this Midwinter Meeting.  With 90,300 net square feet of paid exhibit space, this was the largest exhibitor representation recorded for an ALA Midwinter Meeting.

Ms. Ross presented the Skeleton Schedules for the 2007 Midwinter Meeting and Annual Conference (EBD #12.24, exhibit 29) for Board approval.  On a motion by Michael Golrick, seconded by Terri Kirk, the Executive Board

Voted to approve the skeleton schedules for the 2007 Midwinter Meeting and Annual Conference.  EBD #12.24

New Orleans Update
Deidre Ross provided an update on the status of plans for the 2006 Annual Conference in New Orleans.  She advised that ALA will sponsor two community service events, on Friday, June 23 and Tuesday, June 27, where conference attendees can volunteer their time to assist with hurricane relief activities.

Keith Fiels reported that ALA is communicating with vendors to ensure that they are kept advised of registration figures so they can plan their staffing needs at the 2006 Annual Conference.  He also reported that ALA staff is working to ensure that the Q and A on the 2006 Annual Conference page of the ALA website is routinely updated so that current information is available to members.  Information will also be made available as it is received from members of the New Orleans library community. 

Mr. Fiels announced that he will visit New Orleans with ALA President-elect Leslie Burger, ALA President Michael Gorman, Deidre Ross and staff from ALA’s Public Information Office in April 2006.  The group will meet with staff members of local libraries to determine ways in which ALA can be of assistance in their restoration efforts and to present checks from the ALA Katrina Relief Fund to affected libraries.

Finance and Audit Committee (F&A) Report – EBD #4.12, Exhibit 30

Teri Switzer, ALA Treasurer, reported on the Committee’s meetings during the 2006 Midwinter Meeting.

Gregory Calloway joined Ms. Switzer to provide highlights from the 2006 Budget Update (EBD #14.4 and 14.4a, Exhibits 31 and 32).

Ms. Switzer recapped the Audit Report that was accepted by the Board at their January 23, 2006 meeting.

The Board discussed BARC’s recommendation to allocate an appropriate amount of the proceeds of the 2006 Scholarship Bash to ALA scholarships with remaining funds to go to hurricane relief.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted that all net proceeds from the 2006 Scholarship Bash over $60,000 be designated as a one-time addition to the Hurricane Relief Fund and that a detailed financial report be given to the Executive Board at the Fall 2006 meeting prior to distribution of funds.  Scholarship Bash

Ms. Switzer directed the Board to EBD #4.17, Exhibit 33, which describes the proposed purchase of property for the CHOICE office in Middletown, CT.  ACRL is requesting the Board’s authorization to conduct a feasibility study to determine the suitability of the property in question in terms of remodeling needs, compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act, etc.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to authorize the expenditure of up to $25,000 from ACRL / CHOICE net assets to conduct an architectural feasibility study of the Acheson House property for the use of ACRL / CHOICE. CHOICE Feasibility

The Board discussed the proposed Whistleblower Statement presented in EBD #4.16, Exhibit 34.  This statement was prepared on the recommendation of ALA’s auditors as a result of Sarbanes-Oxley legislation that emerged following the 2001 Enron crisis and is designed to protect ALA employees and officers from retaliation if they were to report any type of wrongdoing on the part of another ALA employee or officer.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to adopt the Whistleblower Statement as reflected in 2005-2006 EBD #4.16 and dated January 24, 2006.  4.16 as amended

The Board asked that the title of this statement be changed to “Statement of Protected Disclosures.”

Ms. Switzer then asked the Board to approve a revised charge for the Finance & Audit Committee (EBD #4.15 rev., Exhibit 35).  ALA’s auditors recommended the revisions to make the Committee’s audit functions more apparent, in the spirit of Sarbanes-Oxley.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to adopt the revised charge of F&A as presented in 2005-2006 EBD #4.15(rev).  4.15 revised

Ms. Switzer directed the Board to EBD #4.14, Exhibit 36, which outlines the allocation of funds in ALA’s working capital accounts.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to affirm the transfer of $1 million from Neuberger Short Term Account #1 to MLIM Limited Maturity (2005-2006 EBD #4.14).  4.14

This transaction was recommended in an effort to maximize the earning potential of ALA’s short-term investments.

Ms. Switzer reminded the Board that at their 2005 Fall meeting, the Board approved paying off the CIPA and CDA loans.  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted, on the recommendation of the Finance & Audit Committee (F&A), in accordance with ALA Operating Practice, to approve the cash transfer of $241,723 to the ALA Future Fund for the retirement of the CIPA/CDA debt.  Said transfer to take place in August 2006.  CIPA/CDA Payoff
The final item in the F&A report was the ALA President-elect 2005-2006 Proposed Budget, EBD #7.4 (Exhibit 37).  On the recommendation of F&A, the Executive Board

Voted to approve the budget for the 2006-2007 ALA President as set out in 2005-2006 EBD #7.4.  7.4
National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH) Challenge Grant – EBD #8.1 and Information Item #5 (Exhibits 23 and 38 respectively).

President Gorman reopened discussion of the National Endowment for the Humanities (NEH) Challenge Grant that began at the Board’s January 23, 2006 meeting.  At that meeting, the Board agreed to defer action on items #2 and #3 from EBD #8.1 to this Board session: 

2) 
Development of a corresponding fundraising plan to meet annual campaign goals.

3) 
Formal approval allocating unrestricted gifts to ALA to the Cultural Communities Fund (CCF) endowment (unrestricted funds received FY02 through FY08 are eligible) to help fill any gap each year.

Keith Fiels recommended designating the Cultural Communities Fund a fundraising priority.  He also reiterated that ALA’s Development Director, Joan Claffey, will be working on an updated development plan that will more accurately reflect and meet ALA’s fundraising targets.  These two activities will satisfy the Public and Cultural Programs Advisory Committee’s first two requests.

The Board agreed that it could not approve request #3 without further investigation and discussion.  They charged Keith Fiels to work with appropriate ALA staff to determine what measures can be taken to ensure that future fundraising goals are met.

ALA Ahead to 2010 Strategic Plan Update – EBD #12.21, Exhibit 39

Keith Fiels and Mary Ghikas provided an update of activities underway to formulate an implementation plan for the ALA Ahead to 2010 Strategic Plan.

Liaison Reports

As a continuation of the reports presented at the January 23, 2006 Executive Board meeting, the following Board members presented liaison reports:

June Pinnell-Stephens visited with the Reference and User Services Association (RUSA) Finance and Planning Committee and the Public Awareness Committee.

Janet Swan Hill reported on her visits with The Conference Committee and the Association of College and Research Libraries (ACRL).

Terri Kirk attended meetings of the Diversity Council, Publishing Committee, the Young Adult Library Services Association (YALSA), American Association of School Librarians (AASL), and the Association for Library Service to Children (ALSC).

Michael Golrick distributed a written report and presented highlights of his visits with the Public Library Association (PLA), the OITP Advisory Committee, the Association of Specialized and Cooperative Library Agencies (ASCLA), Membership Meetings Committee, and the Association for Library Trustees and Advocates (ALTA).

Carol Brey-Casiano met with the Round Table Coordinating Assembly.

Patricia Smith reported on her meeting with the Office for Literacy and Outreach Services (OLOS).

Nann Blaine Hilyard prepared a written report that will be distributed to the Board.

James Rettig visited the Association for Research Libraries (ARL) and the RUSA Executive Board.

Teri Switzer attended the Library Administration and Management Association (LAMA) Leadership Development Workshop.

In response to expressed concerns about the ALA Website, Mary Ghikas provided a status report on planned upgrades to the website.  The Board asked ALA staff to prepare a status report for dissemination to members and for presentation to the Board at their 2006 Spring Meeting.

Following the individual liaison reports, the Board discussed the value of the Board liaison program and agreed that in the future, Board members serving on BARC will represent both BARC and the Executive Board to their liaison groups.  They also agreed that committees with Board official membership will not have a liaison assigned to them.

Board Effectiveness
President-elect Carol Brey-Casiano commented on the Board’s performance during this meeting.

Summary of Meeting to be Communicated to Council
The Board compiled a list of topics discussed at the Executive Board meetings during this Midwinter Meeting to be included in the President’s report to ALA Council.

The meeting adjourned at 4:50 PM.
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